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 The twentieth century brought two significant episodes of democratic fragility in the 
United States, in which core values and practices of democratic governance were stretched and 
challenged. The first — more of a century-spanning trend than a discrete episode — was the 
evolution of the national security state and its attendant apparatus of surveillance and control. 
The second was the Watergate scandal of the 1970s, which precipitated a constitutional crisis 
and forced the resignation of the president. I will briefly describe these episodes and consider 
how they embody specific configurations of challenging conditions for democracy and conclude 
by offering some observations and raising some critical questions that two and a half centuries of 
democratic fragility raise for our project and for the predicament of American democracy in the 
twenty-first century. 

Over the course of the twentieth century, the federal government substantially expanded 
its inclination and capacity to spy on its own citizens, ostensibly for the purpose of finding and 
suppressing subversive activity. (This trend actually has roots that go well back into the 
nineteenth century, with the rise of the Pinkerton Agency, which famously mingled private work 
to infiltrate and confront labor unions with security and intelligence work on behalf of the 
government.) This development amounted to a substantial expansion of executive power, often 
unobserved and consequently unchecked by any counterbalancing political force. And 
government surveillance often targeted immigrants or Americans of color, whose loyalty and 
legitimate belonging were seen as suspect. 

In the years during and after World War I, for example, nativist fear of the suspected 
political loyalties of many immigrants, thought to be the bearers of “foreign” ideologies such as 
anarchism and communism, led to a wave of political repression that included strikebreaking, 
organized racial violence, a coordinated series of federal raids against suspected radicals (known 
as the “Palmer Raids,” after Attorney General A. Mitchell Palmer, who orchestrated them), and 
the birth of what became the Federal Bureau of Investigation (when Palmer appointed twenty-
four-year-old Justice Department employee J. Edgar Hoover to head the General Intelligence 
Division of the department’s Bureau of Investigation; Hoover’s first task in his new position was 
to oversee the Palmer Raids). 

Fear of subversion did not abate during and after World War II; as the country mobilized 
to confront first fascism and then communism on the global stage, the tools of internal 
surveillance and counterintelligence were trained on suspected internal enemies as well, 
unleashing powerful illiberal forces that continued to enhance the government’s power —hidden 
and overt, executive and legislative — and further degrade civil liberties. The House Committee 
on Un-American Activities (which existed in one form or another from the 1930s until 1975) 
undertook a campaign of public shaming and insinuation, focusing most famously on the arts and 
the movie business (resulting in the Hollywood blacklist of artists who were suspected of 
communist sympathies). During World War II, President Franklin Roosevelt ordered the mass 
incarceration of Japanese-Americans in internment camps on the basis of the supposed risk that 
they remained loyal to Japan. 

In the 1950s, Senator Joseph McCarthy raised the deployment of accusation and 
innuendo to an art form; his scattershot but lethal fulminations about communists in the federal 
government, launched without apparent regard for evidence or due process (and abetted by his 
henchmen, Roy Cohn, who later served as mentor and muscle to a young Donald Trump), came 
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to define an era of fear and repression. As McCarthy’s career declined, the FBI (under Hoover, 
whose nearly fifty-year tenure as agency director allowed him to amass outsized influence, to 
which even presidents were forced to defer) rose to fill the breach; the bureau’s COINTELPRO 
campaign used counterintelligence tactics to infiltrate and disrupt supposed subversive 
organizations, targeted most famously at the civil rights movement and Dr. Martin Luther King 
Jr. 

And since the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, the federal government’s national 
security apparatus has expanded further. The USA PATRIOT Act of 2001 authorized enhanced 
surveillance and detentions of those suspected of terrorist activity, often aiming their sights at 
immigrants and Muslim Americans; and subsequent revelations about the extent of the 
government’s domestic surveillance operations have offered a chilling picture of the extent and 
focus of executive power in the twenty-first century. 

More often than not, the targets of surveillance were among the most vulnerable 
Americans, particularly racial minorities and immigrants whose standing as members of the 
American political community were already vulnerable; these activities have tended to inflame 
division along racial, ethnic, and religious lines rather than soothe them. Many of these activities 
were carried out in full view of an often-approving public, and with the approbation of other 
public officials, including the courts. But others were quieter and more concealed. Most of them 
occurred during a period of relatively low partisan polarization. So, while anticommunism, for 
example, led to ferocious and often destructive ideological conflict, it had adherents from both 
parties; similarly, condemnation of government abuses of civil liberties was frequently bipartisan 
and spanned the ideological spectrum. McCarthy, for example, was famously brought low by 
Joseph Welch, a Republican lawyer representing the army before one of the senator’s show-trial 
hearings about alleged communism in the government. When the Senate finally censured 
McCarthy in December 1954, it acted on the unanimous recommendation of a committee of 
three Democrats and three Republicans, and in the final Senate vote, Democrats were 
unanimously in favor of censure with Republicans evenly divided. And in the 1970s, a bipartisan 
committee under the leadership of Democratic Senator Frank Church undertook an extensive 
investigation of intelligence activities, both foreign and domestic, and recommended reforms, 
many of which remain in place today. The Church committee report is not without some 
dissenting views from Republicans, but it was an admirable exercise in bipartisanship toward an 
important constitutional purpose. In these and other instances, politicians responded to a political 
context that tended to value such conscientious and constitutionally faithful cross-partisanship. 

The Watergate affair of the 1970s was another critical moment of democratic fragility in 
the more recent past, and one that has attracted a fair bit of attention recently for its obvious 
contemporary echoes. The name “Watergate” is actually shorthand for a broader set of 
interlocking scandals that accumulated over the course of Richard Nixon’s presidency and 
ultimately engulfed Nixon, who proved to be the victim of his own hubris. Nixon himself was a 
creature of the national security state. Nixon’s career in national politics was launched by his star 
turn as a member of the House Committee on Un-American Activities in the late 1940s and his 
dogged pursuit of allegations of espionage against Alger Hiss. And in his congressional 
campaigns in California he had displayed subtle mastery of the arts of political character 
assassination by insinuation, implying that his Democratic opponents (Representative Jerry 
Voorhis in his first House campaign in 1946 and then Representative Helen Gahagan Douglas in 
his Senate contest in 1950) were either communists or “fellow travelers” and earning the 
nickname “Tricky Dick,” which would hound him for the rest of his life. 
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 In the middle of his first term as president, Nixon was confronted with the leak and 
publication of the Pentagon Papers, a secret history and critical analysis of the Vietnam War that 
revealed, among other things, systematic government lies to the public about the war and hitherto 
secret military operations, including American bombing in Cambodia and Laos. In response 
(aside from suing the New York Times and the Washington Post to prevent further publication), 
Nixon established the covert White House operations unit known as the “Plumbers” (because 
their task was to prevent leaks). The Plumbers, coordinated by FBI and CIA counterintelligence 
veterans, were part of a larger clandestine apparatus in the Nixon White House that was intended 
not only to protect government secrets but also to disrupt and agitate Nixon’s political opposition 
and attack groups Nixon saw as “left-wing radicals.” The Plumbers and other White House 
operatives engaged in a long series of secret and often criminal political operations, such as 
breaking into the office of a Beverly Hills psychiatrist in order to find information that would 
help discredit his patient Daniel Ellsberg, the defense analyst who leaked the Pentagon Papers to 
the press, and deploying the Internal Revenue Service to hound Nixon’s perceived political 
enemies. Other plans for similar operations — firebombing the Brookings Institution to seize 
politically compromising documents about Vietnam, for example, or conducting black-bag-job 
surveillance against antiwar groups — were concocted but never realized. The existence of these 
operations was ultimately exposed when five burglars were arrested in June 1972 breaking into 
the headquarters of the Democratic National Committee in Washington in order to repair 
malfunctioning wiretaps on the office telephones that had been placed during a previous break-in 
several weeks before. The FBI, and ultimately the press, discovered that the burglars were 
connected to the White House Plumbers, and thus was born the scandal that bears the name of 
the office complex where the burglary took place: Watergate. 
 After the break-in, dogged work by journalists and congressional investigators began to 
unravel the intricate web of connections between the burglary and the administration and led to 
the discovery of the tape recording system that Nixon had installed in the White House 
(replacing and upgrading a system that had been used by several of his predecessors). Several 
parallel investigations by different branches of the government began to uncover the nest of 
illegal activity in the White House: the Senate empaneled a special committee that held riveting 
public hearings, the attorney general appointed a special prosecutor, the federal courts 
adjudicated questions of executive privilege and presidential immunity, and ultimately the House 
Judiciary Committee took up the question of impeachment. 

Increasingly cornered by revelations of his misdeeds, Nixon tried to use the rationale of 
national security to justify both the initial Watergate cover-up (a week after the break-in he and 
his chief of staff hatched a plot to instruct the CIA to tell the FBI to stop investigating the 
burglary on national security grounds) and his subsequent determination to withhold the tapes 
from Congress, the prosecutor, and the courts. As his associates were indicted and convicted of 
crimes and the investigation closed in directly on the president (the president himself was named 
as an un-indicted co-conspirator in June 1974), Nixon increasingly sought to sidestep the law and 
place himself outside of the legal process and beyond the law’s reach. And he increasingly came 
to see his own personal political and legal interests as one and the same with the interests of the 
presidency; he viewed his reluctance to turn over the tapes as protecting the ability of future 
presidents to receive confidential and unvarnished advice about important matters of national 
security. 
 As revelations mounted about Nixon’s abuses of power and his pattern of deception, the 
case for impeachment gathered steam in the Judiciary Committee. The push for impeachment 
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initially fell along partisan lines: liberal Democrats, who had long mistrusted Nixon, were 
inclined toward impeachment, while Republicans, while privately seething about the damage 
Nixon was doing to their party, supported him publicly. Pivotal were a group of Southern 
Democrats on the committee. As a candidate, Nixon actively sought the votes of Southern whites 
who were angry at Lyndon Johnson and the Democrats for their embrace of civil rights and 
voting rights for African-Americans; as president, his record on civil rights and racial equality 
was equivocal at best, hostile at worst. As a result, Southerners in Congress, though nominally 
Democrats, were among Nixon’s strongest and most vocal supporters. 

Through the summer of 1974, the committee, led with steady integrity by Chairman Peter 
Rodino and Chief Counsel John Doar (who had been a pioneering and courageous civil rights 
advocate in the Justice Department under Presidents Kennedy and Johnson), built the case for 
indictment and released nearly 4,000 pages of evidence, including transcripts of many of the 
White House tapes that had already been made available. By late July, a group of Southern 
Democrats and Republicans on the committee announced that they would support impeachment, 
and over the last week of July the committee adopted three articles of impeachment, accusing the 
president of obstruction of justice, abuse of power, and contempt of Congress (for failing to obey 
their subpoenas for the tapes). Although a majority of Republicans continued to support Nixon, 
Democrats were almost entirely united across regions and a small number of Republicans voted 
for impeachment as well. Even as it became clear that impeachment by the full House was likely, 
Nixon and his staff and lawyers were preparing to contest a trial in the Senate, where he believed 
he had enough support to block the two-thirds majority necessary to convict him and remove him 
from office. 
 In the same week in July, the Supreme Court unanimously burst Nixon’s increasingly 
solitary bubble of privilege and privacy, ordering him to surrender the remaining tapes that he 
had sought to conceal. This batch of recordings included what became known as the “smoking 
gun” tape, a recorded conversation in the Oval Office a week after the Watergate break-in in 
which Nixon and Chief of Staff H. R. Haldeman schemed to use the CIA to conceal the White 
House’s involvement in the burglary. Not until this tape, which incontrovertibly revealed both 
the depth of his involvement in the Watergate affair and the extent of his public deception in the 
intervening two years, was released to the public on August 5 did Nixon’s support among 
congressional Republicans finally crumble. On August 7, a group of Republican leaders of the 
House and Senate told him to his face that he had no hope of remaining in office, and he resigned 
the next day. Among his last and most ardent congressional supporters were a group of the most 
conservative, arch-segregationist Southern Democrats. 

These episodes (along with those that Suzanne Mettler and Rick Valelly recount in their 
contributions) represent different configurations of the conditions that comparative research 
suggests tend to weaken democracy (Kenneth Roberts and Tom Pepinsky) and they raise several 
important questions for our inquiry. How should we characterize and understand the sources of 
threats to democratic institutions and practices? What forces have shaped Americans’ responses 
to these threats? And what resources has American democracy been able to draw on in the past 
to emerge altered and often compromised, but generally (although not always) intact? There are 
certainly echoes of the past in contemporary challenges to American democracy and in the 
reactions of political actors, so our overview suggests that history is a potential guide to this 
investigation. 

In particular, these comparative reflections and historical episodes suggest several critical 
observations and questions that frame our inquiry. First, what is the role of institutional 
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arrangements and checks and balances in preserving or undermining democracy? Constitutional 
institutions, we suggest, have at best a mixed record of resisting antidemocratic encroachment. 
What configurations of institutional conditions in the American context might be conducive to 
pro-democratic moves? Second, what of the linking or mediating institutions that connect 
citizens and government? Political parties along with electoral competition and incentives seem 
to play important roles in both the preservation and decay of democracy. Similarly, much hinges 
on the success or failure of electorally motivated coalitions and the capacity of partisan 
politicians to work across party lines in critical situations rather than engage in system-
threatening partisan confrontation and brinksmanship. What kinds of circumstances encourage 
partisan and electoral behavior that is more favorable to democratic preservation? Relatedly, 
prominent recent work on the death of democracy has focused on the role of elite actors, but 
what role do citizens play — through voting, engagement, and activism — in the preservation of 
democracy? Our episodes suggest a number of pathways, both positive and negative, but which 
the public can shape the health of democracy. A broad array of social and economic conditions, 
including economic inequality and racial antagonism, also seem to weigh heavily in the health of 
democracy. And democratic norms, often depicted as the behavioral “guardrails” of democracy, 
may also play a critical role. It is our hope that these observations and the questions they provoke 
— guided by our comparative and historical framing — provide a stimulating platform for 
further study and productive exchange. 
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